# Registration of a Charge

Company name: MACDONALD HOTELS (MANAGEMENT) LIMITED

Company number: SC141208

Received for Electronic Filing: 16/09/2020



# **Details of Charge**

Date of creation: 24/08/2020

Charge code: SC14 1208 0020

Persons entitled: BANK OF SCOTLAND PLC AS AGENT AND SECURITY TRUSTEE FOR

EACH OF THE SECURED PARTIES (AS DEFINED IN THE INSTRUMENT

**APPENDED TO THIS MR01)** 

Brief description: THE CHARGOR CHARGES BY WAY OF FIRST LEGAL MORTGAGE ALL

ITS RIGHT TITLE AND INTEREST IN THE MORTGAGED PROPERTY. THE CHARGOR CHARGES BY WAY OF FIRST FIXED CHARGE ALL ESTATES

OR INTERESTS IN ANY REAL PROPERTY NOW OR HEREAFTER

BELONGING TO IT, AND ALL ITS RIGHT, TITLE AND INTEREST IN ANY INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS BELONGING TO IT OR (TO THE

EXTENT OF ITS INTEREST) IN WHICH IT HAS AN INTEREST.

Contains fixed charge(s).

Contains floating charge(s) (floating charge covers all the property or

undertaking of the company).

Contains negative pledge.

# Authentication of Form

This form was authorised by: a person with an interest in the registration of the charge.

# Authentication of Instrument

Certification statement: I CERTIFY THAT SAVE FOR MATERIAL REDACTED PURSUANT

TO S.859G OF THE COMPANIES ACT 2006 THE ELECTRONIC COPY INSTRUMENT DELIVERED AS PART OF THIS APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION IS A CORRECT COPY OF THE ORIGINAL

INSTRUMENT.

Certified by: JAMES WILSON ON BEHALF OF DENTONS UK AND MIDDLE EAST

LLP



# CERTIFICATE OF THE REGISTRATION OF A CHARGE

Company number: 141208

Charge code: SC14 1208 0020

The Registrar of Companies for Scotland hereby certifies that a charge dated 24th August 2020 and created by MACDONALD HOTELS (MANAGEMENT) LIMITED was delivered pursuant to Chapter A1 Part 25 of the Companies Act 2006 on 16th September 2020.

Given at Companies House, Edinburgh on 17th September 2020

The above information was communicated by electronic means and authenticated by the Registrar of Companies under section 1115 of the Companies Act 2006







SY/SUMK/104563.05316/65103704.4

# Debenture

(Note to the Land Registry. This Debenture contains (in Clause 27.1 (Request to the Land Registry)) an application to enter a restriction in the Proprietorship Register and (in Clause 27.2 (Further Advances)) an application to enter a notice on the Charges Register)

Dated 24 August 2020

The Companies listed in Schedule 1 (the Chargors)

Bank of Scotland plc (the Security Trustee)

Dentons UK and Middle East LLP Quartermile One 15 Lauriston Place Edinburgh EH3 9EP DX ED137 or LP 27

# **Contents**

1	Definitions and Interpretation	1
2	Covenant to Pay	5
3	Creation of Security	6
4	Provisions as to Security	9
5	Perfection of Security	11
6	Restriction on dealings	12
7	Shares and Investments	12
8	Book Debts	14
9	Assigned Documents	14
10	Representations and warranties	15
11	When Security becomes enforceable	16
12	Enforcement of Security	16
13	Receivers and Administrators	18
14	Set off	21
15	Expenses and indemnity	21
16	Release of security	22
17	Avoidance of Payments	22
18	Cumulative remedies and waivers	22
19	Severability	22
20	Evidence and calculations	22
21	Application of Proceeds	23
22	New Accounts	23
23	Suspense Accounts	23
24	Power of Attorney	23
25	Transfers	24
26	Notices	24
27	Land Registry	24
28	Third Parties	25
29	Perpetuity Period	25
30	Financial Collateral	25
31	Stamp Duty	25

32	Counterparts	25
33	Governing law and jurisdiction	25
Sched	ule 1 – The Chargors	27
Schedule 2 - Mortgaged Property		32
Schedule 3 - Shares		33
Schedule 4 – Assigned Documents		37
Schedule 5 – Insurance Policies		

# **DEBENTURE**

Dated 24 August 2020

#### Between

- (1) The Companies listed in Schedule 1 (The Chargors) (the Chargors); and
- (2) Bank of Scotland plc as agent and security trustee for each of the Secured Parties (the Security Trustee).

#### Whereas

A The Chargors enter into this Deed in connection with the Facilities Agreement (as defined below).

# Now this Deed witnesses as follows

# 1 Definitions and Interpretation

#### 1.1 Incorporation of definitions

Terms defined in the Facilities Agreement, unless otherwise defined in this Deed or unless a contrary intention appears, bear the same meaning when used in this Deed.

#### 1.2 Additional definitions

In this Deed:

**Administrator** means any person appointed as an administrator pursuant to paragraph 14 of Schedule B1 to the Insolvency Act.

Assigned Documents means the documents listed in Schedule 4 (Assigned Documents).

**Charged Account** means any Specified Account and any other current or deposit or other account of a Chargor which is or has become the subject of a fixed charge pursuant to this Deed.

**Charged Assets** means the assets, rights and undertaking of a Chargor from time to time mortgaged, charged or assigned to the Security Trustee by or pursuant to this Deed.

**Chargor** means each of the companies listed in Schedule 1 (*The Chargors*) and references to a Chargor shall include each and every such company.

Deed means this debenture.

# Enforcement Event means:

- (a) an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing;
- (b) any step is taken (including without limitation, the making of an application or the giving of any notice) by any Chargor or by any other person to appoint an administrator in respect of any Chargor;

- (c) any step is taken (including without limitation, the making of an application or the giving of any notice) by any Chargor or by any other person to wind up or dissolve any Chargor or to appoint a liquidator (whether provisional, interim or otherwise), trustee, receiver, administrative receiver or similar officer of any Chargor or any part of its undertaking or assets; or
- (d) the making of a request by any Chargor for the appointment of a receiver or administrator.

**Existing Security** means the Transaction Security Documents entered into by a Chargor in favour of the Security Trustee prior to the date of this Deed.

**Facilities Agreement** means the facilities agreement originally dated 19 October 2005 between, among others, the Obligors and Bank of Scotland plc as Arranger, Agent, Security Trustee and an Original Lender as amended and/or amended and restated from time to time.

Insolvency Act means the Insolvency Act 1986.

**Insurance Policy** means any contract or policy of insurance or assurance in which a Chargor may at any time have an interest.

#### Intellectual Property Rights means:

- (a) all patents, trademarks, service marks, designs, business names, copyrights, design rights, moral rights, inventions, confidential information, know how and other intellectual property rights and any interests including by way of licence in any of the foregoing in each case whether registered or not; and
- (b) the benefit of all applications for and rights to use any such assets.

Intercreditor Agreement means the intercreditor agreement dated 19 October 2005 as amended and restated on 19 June 2009, 29 October 2010 and 19 March 2014 and as amended and restated on or around the date of this Deed between, among others, Macdonald Hotels Limited, the Obligors and Bank of Scotland plc as Arranger, Agent, Security Trustee and an Original Lender.

Investments means all shares and stock in the capital of any company (other than the Shares), debentures, securities, certificates or deposits, interests in collective investment schemes, warrants, options and any other rights to subscribe for or acquire any such investments hereafter owned by a Chargor or in which a Chargor has an interest together in all cases with all Related Rights provided that any such investment issued by a company not incorporated in England and Wales will not constitute an Investment under this Deed.

LPA means the Law of Property Act 1925.

**Mortgaged Property** means the freehold and leasehold property specified in Schedule 2 (*Mortgaged Property*) and includes all buildings and fixtures on that property, the proceeds of sale of any part of that property, any licence, agreement for sale or agreement for lease in relation to that property, the benefit of any covenants for title given or entered into by any predecessor in title of the Chargor in respect of that property and any monies paid or payable in respect of those covenants.

**Real Property** means the Mortgaged Property and any other present or future freehold or leasehold property in which a Chargor has an interest and includes all buildings and fixtures

on that property, the proceeds of sale of any part of that property, any licence, agreement for sale or agreement for lease in relation to that property, the benefit of any covenants for title given or entered into by any predecessor in title of a Chargor in respect of that property and any monies paid or payable in respect of those covenants.

**Receiver** means a receiver or receiver and manager or an administrative receiver of the whole or any part of the Charged Assets, which term will include joint receivers and any substitute receiver, receiver and manager or administrative receiver whether appointed under this Deed or pursuant to statute.

Related Rights means, in relation to any Shares or Investments, all rights derived from those Shares or Investments including rights to dividends, interest and other distributions paid or payable after the date of this Deed on all or any of those Shares or Investments and all stocks, shares or other securities (and dividends, interest and other distributions thereon) or other rights accruing or offered at any time by way of redemption, bonus, pre-emption or otherwise to or in respect of all or any of those Shares or Investments or in substitution or exchange for all or any of the Shares or Investments.

Shares means the shares listed in Schedule 3 (Shares) together with all Related Rights.

**Secured Obligations** means all present and future obligations and liabilities (whether actual or contingent, whether owed jointly or severally, or as principal debtor, guarantor, surety or otherwise or as the equivalent obligor under the laws of any other jurisdiction) of the Chargors or any other Obligor to the Security Trustee and the other Secured Parties (or any of them) under the Finance Documents together with:

- (a) any refinancing, novation, refunding, deferral or extension of or increase in any of those obligations or liabilities;
- (b) any further advances and additional facilities which may be made by any Secured Party to the Chargors or any other Obligor under any agreement expressed to be supplemented to the Finance Documents and all interest, fees, and costs in connection therewith;
- (c) any claim for damages or restitution in the event of rescission of any of those obligations or liabilities or otherwise in connection with any of the Finance Documents;
- (d) any claim against the Chargors or any other Obligors flowing from the recovery by the Chargors or any other Obligors of a payment or discharge in respect of any of those liabilities on grounds of preference or otherwise;
- (e) any amounts which would be included in any of the foregoing but for any discharge, non-provability, unenforceability or non-allowability of the same in any insolvency or other proceedings; and
- (f) all costs, charges and expenses incurred by the Security Trustee or any other Finance Party in connection with the protection, preservation or enforcement of its rights against the Chargors or any other Obligor.

**Specified Accounts** means the Holding Account, the Mandatory Prepayment Account (and any renewal or redesignation thereof).

**Specified Amounts** means any amount falling within the definition of Insurance Proceeds, Disposal Proceeds or Report Proceeds as defined in each case in the Facilities Agreement.

#### 1.3 Implied covenants for title

The obligations of each Chargor under this Deed shall be in addition to the covenants for title deemed to be included in this Deed by virtue of Part I of the Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1994.

# 1.4 Modification of Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1994

The following provisions of the Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1994 will not apply to Clause 3 (*Creation of security*), being:

- 1.4.1 the words other than any charges, encumbrances or rights which that person does not and would not reasonably be expected to know about in Section 3(1);
- 1.4.2 the words except to the extent that and all the words thereafter in Section 3(2); and
- 1.4.3 Section 6(2).

#### 1.5 Effect as a deed

This Deed is intended to take effect as a deed notwithstanding that the Security Trustee may have executed it under hand only.

# 1.6 Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1989

To the extent necessary for any agreement for the disposition of the Charged Assets in this Deed to be a valid agreement under section 2(1) of the Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1989, the terms of the other Finance Documents and of any side letters between the parties to this Deed are incorporated into this Deed.

# 1.7 Security trust provisions

The Security Trustee holds the benefit of this Deed on trust for the Secured Parties in accordance with the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement.

## 1.8 Construction

- 1.8.1 Unless a contrary indication appears, any reference in this Deed to:
  - (a) any Chargor, Security Trustee, Secured Party, Obligor or any other person shall be construed so as to include its successors in title, permitted assigns and permitted transferees;
  - (b) **assets** includes present and future properties, revenues and rights of every description;
  - (c) an Event of Default is **continuing** if it has not been remedied or waived;
  - (d) the **Facilities Agreement**, a **Finance Document** or any other agreement or instrument is a reference to that Finance Document or other agreement or instrument

- as from time to time amended, novated, supplemented, replaced, extended or restated in whole or in part;
- (e) a person includes any person, firm, company, corporation, government, state or agency of a state or any association, trust or partnership (whether or not having separate legal personality) or two or more of the foregoing;
- (f) a regulation includes any regulation, rule, official directive, request or guideline (whether or not having the force of law) of any governmental, intergovernmental or supranational body, agency, department or regulatory, self-regulatory or other authority or organisation;
- (g) a provision of law is a reference to that provision as from time to time amended or reenacted:
- disposal includes a sale, transfer, grant, lease or other disposal, whether voluntary or involuntary (and dispose shall be construed accordingly);
- document includes any deed, instrument (including negotiable instrument) or other document of any kind;
- any matter including specific instances or examples of such matter shall be construed without limitation to the generality of that matter (and references to include shall be construed accordingly);
- (k) the winding-up, dissolution or administration of a person shall be construed so as to include any equivalent or analogous proceedings under the law of the jurisdiction in which such person is incorporated or established, or any jurisdiction in which such person carries on business including the seeking of liquidation, winding-up, reorganisation, dissolution, administration, arrangement, adjustment, protection or relief of debtors; and
- (I) Clauses and Schedules are to the clauses and schedules to this Deed.
- 1.8.2 Clause headings are for ease of reference only.
- 1.8.3 Words in the singular shall import the plural and vice versa.
- 1.8.4 Words defined in the Companies Act 2006 have the same meanings in this Deed.
- 1.8.5 Where there is more than one Chargor, the obligations undertaken by the Chargors in this Deed shall be joint and several.

# 2 Covenant to Pay

# 2.1 Covenant to pay

Each Chargor, as principal debtor and not just as surety, covenants with the Security Trustee to pay, discharge and satisfy the Secured Obligations when the same become due in terms of the Finance Documents whether by acceleration or otherwise.

#### 2.2 Interest

Each Chargor shall pay interest on any amount demanded from it in accordance with this Deed from the date of such demand until such amount is irrevocably discharged and paid in full (such interest to accrue on a daily basis after as well as before judgment or the liquidation or administration of the Chargor and to be payable on demand) at the rate from time to time applicable to unpaid sums specified in the Facilities Agreement, save to the extent that such interest is charged on such amount pursuant to the relevant Finance Document and itself constitutes a Secured Obligation.

# 3 Creation of Security

#### 3.1 General

All the security created under this Deed:

- 3.1.1 is created in favour of the Security Trustee as agent and security trustee for each of the Secured Parties;
- 3.1.2 is created over present and future assets of each Chargor;
- 3.1.3 is security for the payment of all the Secured Obligations; and
- 3.1.4 is made with full title guarantee in accordance with the Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1994.

# 3.2 Mortgage

Subject to the Existing Security, each Chargor charges by way of first legal mortgage all its right title and interest in the Mortgaged Property.

#### 3.3 Fixed charges

To the extent not validly and effectively charged by way of first legal mortgage pursuant to Clause 3.2 (*Mortgage*) or effectively assigned pursuant to Clause 3.5 (*Assignment by way of Security*) as security for the payment of the Secured Obligations and subject to the Existing Security, each Chargor charges by way of first fixed charge:

- 3.3.1 all estates or interests in any Real Property now or hereafter belonging to it;
- 3.3.2 all its rights under any agreement relating to the purchase of any freehold or leasehold property;
- 3.3.3 all its rights under any occupational lease, licence or other right of occupation;
- all plant, machinery, computers, office equipment or vehicles owned by it and its interests in any plant, machinery or other items in its possession;
- 3.3.5 all monies standing to the credit of any account maintained by it with any person or (to the extent of its interest) in which it has an interest and the debts represented by them and all its rights in such accounts;

- 3.3.6 all of its book debts and other debts, the proceeds of the same and all other moneys due and owing to it and the benefit of all rights, securities and guarantees of any nature enjoyed or held by it in relation to any of the foregoing;
- 3.3.7 all its rights under the Hedging Agreements and spot and forward delivery foreign exchange contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business (and not for speculative purposes) with Bank of Scotland plc or an Affiliate of Bank of Scotland plc;
- 3.3.8 its goodwill;
- 3.3.9 its uncalled capital;
- 3.3.10 the Shares specified against its name in Schedule 3;
- 3.3.11 all its right, title and interest in any Investment including all rights which a Chargor may have at any time against any clearance or settlement system or any custodian in respect of any Investment:
- 3.3.12 all its right, title and interest in any Intellectual Property Rights belonging to it or (to the extent of its interest) in which it has an interest;
- 3.3.13 the benefit of all licences, consents and authorisations (statutory or otherwise) held by it in connection with its business or the use of any Charged Asset specified in any other subparagraph in this Clause and the right to recover and receive all compensation which may be payable to it in respect of them; and
- 3.3.14 any beneficial interest, claim or entitlement it has to any assets of any pension fund.

# 3.4 Exceptions to fixed security

The fixed security from time to time created by this Deed does not extend to any asset situated outside England and Wales or the rights to which are governed by any law other than the laws of England and Wales to the extent that and for so long as any such fixed security would be unlawful or ineffective under the laws of the jurisdiction in which such asset is situated.

# 3.5 Assignment by way of security

To the extent not validly and effectively charged by way of first fixed charge pursuant to Clause 3.3 (*Fixed charges*) as security for the payment of the Secured Obligations and subject to the Existing Security, each Chargor assigns and agrees to assign absolutely all of its right, title and interest in:

- 3.5.1 all Insurance Policies taken out by it or on its behalf or (to the extent of its interest) in which it has an interest and the right to all claims and returns of premiums in respect of any such Insurance Policies; and
- 3.5.2 each of the Assigned Documents to which it is a party.

# 3.6 Floating charge

As security for the payment of the Secured Obligations and, subject to the Existing Security, each Chargor charges by way of first floating charge the whole of its property (including uncalled capital) comprised from time to time in its property and undertaking and all other

property, assets and rights of whatever nature and wherever situated which are not otherwise effectively charged or assigned pursuant to the foregoing provisions of this Clause or, in relation to assets situated in Scotland, whether or not the same are effectively charged pursuant to the foregoing provisions of this Clause.

# 3.7 Automatic crystallisation of floating charge

The floating charge created by Clause 3.6 (*Floating charge*) shall (other than in respect of any Charged Assets situated in Scotland if and to the extent that a Receiver would not be capable of exercising his powers in Scotland in relation thereto under Section 72 of the Insolvency Act by reason of automatic conversion) immediately upon the occurrence of the relevant event convert into a fixed charge in respect of:

- 3.7.1 any Charged Asset which shall without the prior written consent of the Security Trustee become subject to a fixed charge in favour of any person other than the Security Trustee;
- 3.7.2 any Charged Asset in respect of which any person shall levy, or attempt to levy, any distress, diligence, execution, sequestration or other similar process;
- 3.7.3 all Charged Assets if an Administrator is appointed by the Security Trustee or the Security Trustee receives notice of an intention to appoint an Administrator; or
- 3.7.4 all Charged Assets on the convening of any meeting of the members of a Chargor to consider a resolution to wind up the Chargor (or not to wind up the Chargor).

#### 3.8 Crystallisation on notice of floating charge

The Security Trustee may at any time:

- 3.8.1 after the security created by this Deed has become enforceable in accordance with Clause 11 (When security becomes enforceable); or
- 3.8.2 if a Chargor fails to comply or takes or threatens to take any action which in the reasonable opinion of the Security Trustee is likely to result in it failing to comply with its obligations under Clause 6 (Restriction on dealings); or
- 3.8.3 if the Security Trustee considers that any of the Charged Assets are in danger of being seized or sold as a result of any legal process, or are otherwise in jeopardy; or
- 3.8.4 if the Security Trustee considers that steps are being taken or have been taken which are likely or intended to lead to the appointment of an Administrator or the presentation of a petition for the winding-up of a Chargor,

by giving notice in writing to that effect to a Chargor convert the floating charge created by Clause 3.6 (*Floating charge*) into a fixed charge as regards any asset specified in such notice. The conversion shall take effect immediately upon the giving of the notice.

# 3.9 Qualifying floating charge

Paragraph 14 of Schedule B1 to the Insolvency Act applies to the floating charge created by Clause 3.6 (*Floating charge*) so that the floating charge created by Clause 3.6 (*Floating charge*) shall be a qualifying floating charge for the purposes of that paragraph.

# 3.10 Restrictions on the creation of security

If security cannot be created in respect of any asset of a Chargor without the consent of any third party:

- 3.10.1 a Chargor must notify the Security Trustee promptly upon becoming aware of the same;
- 3.10.2 this Deed shall not create any security in respect of that asset except to the extent permitted without the consent of any third party but will secure all amounts which a Chargor may receive in respect of that asset;
- 3.10.3 the relevant Chargor shall, on receipt of a written request from the Security Trustee to do so, use reasonable endeavours to obtain the consent of the third party to the creation of security over that asset pursuant to this Deed; and
- 3.10.4 on and from the date on which such consent is obtained (if applicable), the security created by this Deed shall extend to and include that asset.

# 4 Provisions as to Security

#### 4.1 Continuing security

- 4.1.1 The security from time to time created by this Deed is a continuing security and will remain in full force and effect as a continuing security for the Secured Obligations until released or discharged by the Security Trustee.
- 4.1.2 No part of the security from time to time created by this Deed will be considered satisfied or discharged by any intermediate payment, discharge or satisfaction of the whole or any part of the Secured Obligations.

#### 4.2 Additional security

This Deed shall be without prejudice and in addition to any other security which may at any time be held by the Security Trustee or any other Secured Party from a Chargor or any other person in respect of the whole or any part of the Secured Obligations and may be enforced independently of any such other security.

# 4.3 No obligation to take other enforcement proceedings

The Security Trustee shall not be obliged before exercising any of the rights conferred on it by this Deed or by law:

- 4.3.1 to make any demand of any Chargor or any other person other than that required by the terms of the Finance Documents;
- 4.3.2 to take any action, enforce any security, exercise any right of compensation or set-off or to obtain or enforce any judgement, decree or order in any court against any Chargor or any other person;
- 4.3.3 to make or file any claim or proof in a winding up, liquidation, administration or other insolvency proceedings of any Chargor or any other person; or
- 4.3.4 to enforce or seek to enforce any other security taken in respect of any of the obligations of any Chargor or any other person under the Finance Documents.

#### 4.4 Waiver of defences

The obligations of each Chargor under this Deed will not be affected by any act, omission or circumstances which, but for this Clause 4.4 (*Waiver of defences*), might operate to release, discharge, impair or otherwise affect any of the obligations of a Chargor under this Deed or any of the rights, powers or remedies conferred upon the Security Trustee and the other Secured Parties or any of them by the relevant Finance Documents or by law including (but without limitation) and whether or not known to a Chargor or any Secured Party:

- 4.4.1 any time, waiver or consent granted to, or composition with, any Obligor or other person;
- 4.4.2 the release of any other Obligor or any other person (other than the relevant Chargor) from its obligations under any Finance Document or any security or guarantee granted in connection therewith:
- 4.4.3 the taking, variation, compromise, exchange, renewal or release of, or refusal or neglect to perfect, take up or enforce, any rights against, or security over assets of, any Obligor or other person or any non-presentation or non-observance of any formality or other requirement in respect of any instrument or any failure to realise the full value of any security;
- 4.4.4 any incapacity or lack of power, authority or legal personality of or dissolution or change in the members or status of an Obligor or any other person;
- 4.4.5 any amendment, novation, supplement, extension, restatement (however fundamental and whether or not more onerous) or replacement of any Finance Document or any other document or security including without limitation any change in the purpose of, any extension of or any increase in any facility or the addition of any new facility under any Finance Document or other document or security;
- 4.4.6 any unenforceability, illegality or invalidity of any obligation of any person under any Finance Document or any other document or security; or
- 4.4.7 any insolvency or similar proceedings.

# 4.5 Non-competition

Until the security created by this Deed has been discharged, no Chargor will, after a claim has been made or by virtue of any payment or performance by it of the Secured Obligations:

- 4.5.1 be subrogated to any rights, security or monies held, received or receivable by any Finance Party or any Obligor nor be entitled to any right of contribution or indemnity in respect of any payment made or monies received on account of the Secured Obligations;
- 4.5.2 claim, rank, prove or vote as a creditor of any Obligor; or
- 4.5.3 receive, claim or have the benefit of any payment, distribution or security from or on account of an Obligor, or exercise any right of set-off as against an Obligor

and each Chargor shall forthwith pay or transfer to the Security Trustee an amount equal to the amount of any dividend, distribution, contribution or benefit (including without limitation any amount set-off) actually received by it and in the meantime shall hold the same in trust for the Security Trustee to the extent required to pay or discharge the Secured Obligations.

# 5 Perfection of Security

#### 5.1 Notices of Assignment

- 5.1.1 Each Chargor shall promptly after execution of this Deed, if so requested by the Security Trustee, in respect of each Assigned Document to which it is a party, deliver a duly completed notice of assignment to each other party to that Assigned Document, and use all reasonable endeavours to procure that each such person executes and delivers to the Security Trustee an acknowledgement, in each case in the form set out in Part 1 of Schedule 4 (*Notice of assignment of Assigned Documents*) (or in such other form as the Security Trustee shall agree).
- 5.1.2 Each Chargor shall promptly after execution of this Deed, in respect of each Insurance Policy to which it is a party, deliver a duly completed notice of assignment to each other party to that Insurance Policy, and use reasonable endeavours to procure that each such person executes and delivers to the Security Trustee an acknowledgement, in each case in the form set out in Part 1 of Schedule 5 (Notice of assignment of Insurances) (or in such other form as the Security Trustee shall agree).

#### 5.2 Shares

Immediately upon execution of this Deed, if so requested by the Security Trustee following the release of the Existing Security over such assets, each Chargor shall deliver duly stamped transfers of the Shares (executed in blank and left undated) to the Security Trustee together with the certificates in respect of all the Shares and such other documents as the Security Trustee shall require to enable it (or its nominee) to be registered as the owner of or otherwise acquire a legal title to the Shares.

#### 5.3 Investments

Each Chargor shall, if so requested by the Security Trustee following the release of the Existing Security over such assets, promptly following the acquisition of any Investment immediately deposit with the Security Trustee, or as the Security Trustee may direct, all certificates and other documents of title or evidence of ownership in relation to any Investment and shall, if so requested by the Security Trustee:

- 5.3.1 execute and deliver to the Security Trustee transfers (executed in blank and left undated and duly stamped if applicable) and such other documents as the Security Trustee may reasonably require in order to enable the Security Trustee (or its nominee) to be registered as the owner or otherwise obtain a legal title to any Investment; or
- 5.3.2 in the case of any Investment which is held in any clearance or settlement system or by any custodian, execute and deliver such documents as the Security Trustee may reasonably require to perfect the security conferred over that Investment by this Deed.

## 5.4 Registration of Intellectual Property

Each Chargor hereby agrees, if so requested in writing by the Security Trustee (such request only to be made where the Security Trustee reasonably believes that the relevant Intellectual Property Rights are materially significant to the business and operations of the Chargors or following the occurrence of an Enforcement Event), to execute all such documents and do all acts that the Security Trustee may reasonably require to record the interest of the Security

Trustee in any registers relating to any Intellectual Property Rights in which that Chargor has an interest.

#### 5.5 Further assurance

- 5.5.1 Each Chargor will promptly do all such acts and execute all such documents as the Security Trustee may reasonably specify (and in such form as the Security Trustee may reasonably require) to:
  - (a) perfect or enhance the security created or intended to be created by this Deed (which may include the execution by any Chargor of a mortgage, charge, assignment or other form of fixed security over all or any of the Charged Assets) or for the exercise of the rights, powers and remedies of the Security Trustee or any Receiver provided by or pursuant to this Deed or by law;
  - (b) confer on the Security Trustee security over any property or assets of a Chargor located in any jurisdiction outside England and Wales equivalent or similar to the security intended to be conferred by or pursuant to this Deed; and/or
  - (c) after the security created by this Deed has become enforceable pursuant to Clause 11 (When security becomes enforceable) facilitate the realisation of the Charged Assets.
- 5.5.2 The obligations of each Chargor under this Clause 5.5 (*Further assurance*) are in addition to and not in substitution for the covenants for further assurance deemed to be included herein by virtue of the Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1994.

# 6 Restriction on dealings

Save as permitted by the Facilities Agreement, a Chargor will not create or permit to subsist any Security on any part of the Charged Assets or dispose of or otherwise deal with any part of the Charged Assets.

#### 7 Shares and Investments

# 7.1 Rights prior to default

Prior to the security created by this Deed becoming enforceable in accordance with Clause 11 (When security becomes enforceable) each Chargor shall have the sole right to exercise all voting rights in relation to the Shares and Investments provided that the Chargor shall not exercise such voting rights in any manner which would alter the rights attached to the Shares or Investments or which, in the reasonable opinion of the Security Trustee would prejudice the value of, or the ability of the Security Trustee to realise, the security created by this Deed.

# 7.2 Rights during default

After the security created by this Deed has become enforceable in accordance with Clause 11 (*When security becomes enforceable*), the Security Trustee may, at its discretion (without any further consent or authority from any Chargor):

7.2.1 register all or any of the Shares and Investments in the name of the Security Trustee or its nominee and each Chargor shall, as and when required by the Security Trustee, procure such registration;

- 7.2.2 exercise (or refrain from exercising) any voting rights in respect of the Shares and Investments; and
- 7.2.3 exercise (or refrain from exercising) the powers and rights conferred on or exercisable by the legal or beneficial owner of the Shares and the Investments,

in such manner and on such terms as the Security Trustee may think fit.

# 7.3 Dividends prior to default

Prior to the security created by this Deed becoming enforceable in accordance with Clause 11 (*When security becomes enforceable*) each Chargor shall be entitled to receive all dividends, interest and other monies arising from the Shares and Investments.

# 7.4 Dividends during default

After the security created by this Deed has become enforceable in accordance with Clause 11 (When security becomes enforceable):

- 7.4.1 the Security Trustee shall be entitled to receive all dividends, interest and other monies arising from the Shares and Investments and to apply the same in payment of the Secured Obligations; and
- 7.4.2 each Chargor shall take all necessary steps to ensure that all dividends, interest and other monies arising from the Shares and Investments are paid directly to the Security Trustee and if a Chargor receives any dividends, interest and other monies arising from the Shares and Investments it shall promptly pay the same to the Security Trustee and pending such payment shall hold the same on trust for the Security Trustee.

# 7.5 Payment of calls

Each Chargor shall pay when due all calls or other payments which may be or become due in respect of any of the Shares and Investments.

# 7.6 Performance by Security Trustee

If a Chargor fails to perform any of the obligations relating to the Shares or Investments (including the payment of any call or other payment due in respect of any of the Shares or Investments), the Security Trustee may, at its sole discretion, do so on its behalf and any cost or expenses incurred by the Security Trustee in so doing shall be repaid by the relevant Chargor to the Security Trustee on demand together with accrued interest thereon at the rate from time to time applicable to unpaid sums specified in the Facilities Agreement from the time or respective times of the same having been paid or incurred until payment thereof (as well as after as before judgement).

# 7.7 No liability for Security Trustee

Notwithstanding the provisions of Clause 7.6 (*Performance by Security Trustee*) the Security Trustee shall not be obliged to perform any of the obligations of any Chargor in relation to the Shares or Investments nor shall it have any liability in respect of the Shares or Investments as a result of the grant of this Deed, the transfer of the Shares or Investments to it or its nominee or as a result of the performance or non-performance of any such obligation.

#### 8 Book Debts

#### 8.1 Collection of Book debts

Each Chargor shall get in and realise:

- 8.1.1 any securities to the extent held by way of temporary investment;
- 8.1.2 book and other debts and other monies; and
- 8.1.3 royalties, fees and income of like nature in relation to Intellectual Property Rights,

in each case in the ordinary course of business and by paying them into a current, deposit or other account (or, in the case of any Specified Amounts, into the appropriate Specified Account), hold the proceeds of such getting in and realisation (until payment into the Charged Account referred to below) upon trust for the Security Trustee.

#### 8.2 Book Debts: Prior to an Enforcement Event

Until the occurrence of an Enforcement Event:

- 8.2.1 in the case of any amount other than a Specified Amount, such amount will be credited to a current, deposit or other account and (subject to the terms of the Facilities Agreement) will be subject to the terms of the floating charge created by Clause 3.6 (*Floating Charge*) but (subject thereto) the relevant Chargor shall be free to deal with such amount in the ordinary course of its business:
- 8.2.2 in the case of any Specified Amount, such Specified Amount will be credited to the appropriate Specified Account and applied in accordance with the terms of the Facilities Agreement.

#### 8.3 Book Debts: Following an Enforcement Event

After the occurrence of an Enforcement Event, the Chargors shall not, except with the prior written consent of the Security Trustee, be entitled to withdraw or otherwise deal in any way with any amount standing to the credit of any Charged Account and the Security Trustee may, at any time thereafter, apply all monies standing to the credit of a Charged Account and interest thereon in and towards satisfaction of the Secured Obligations.

# 9 Assigned Documents

#### 9.1 Representations

Each Chargor represents to the Security Trustee as agent and security trustee for each of the Secured Parties that:

- 9.1.1 it has not assigned, charged or transferred any interest in the Assigned Documents save in accordance with this Deed and other than, for the avoidance of doubt, any Permitted Security;
- 9.1.2 it has not received or given a notice or intimation of termination, rescission, suspension or breach in respect of any of the Assigned Documents;
- 9.1.3 the information contained in Schedule 4 (Assigned Documents) is complete and accurate in all respects.

# 9.2 Undertakings

Each Chargor undertakes to the Security Trustee that it will not without the prior written consent of the Security Trustee:

- 9.2.1 amend, vary or waive (or agree to amend, vary or waive) any provision of the Assigned Documents, exercise any right to rescind cancel or terminate any of the Assigned Documents or release any person from any obligations under any of the Assigned Documents in any way that is adverse to the interests of the Finance Parties under the Finance Documents;
- 9.2.2 novate, transfer or assign any of its rights under any of the Assigned Documents;
- 9.2.3 take or omit to or take any action which, in the opinion of the Security Trustee, would prejudice the value of, or the ability of the Security Trustee to realise, the security created by this Deed in respect of the Assigned Documents.

#### 9.3 Duty to perform

Each Chargor agrees that notwithstanding the provisions of Clause 3.5 (Assignment by way of security), it shall remain liable to perform all its obligations under and, prior to the enforcement of the security created by this Deed pursuant to Clause 11 (When security becomes enforceable), shall be entitled to exercise all rights, remedies, powers and discretions conferred on it under the Assigned Documents and the Security Trustee shall not have any liability or responsibility under any of the Assigned Documents to any Chargor or any other party.

# 9.4 Failure to perform

Without prejudice to Clause 9.2 (*Duty to perform*), if a Chargor fails to perform any of its obligations under any of the Assigned Documents, the Security Trustee shall be entitled, but not required, to perform or procure performance of such obligations, and the amount of all payments made or costs incurred by the Security Trustee in that respect, shall be reimbursed by the relevant Chargor to the Security Trustee on demand together with accrued interest thereon at the rate from time to time applicable to unpaid sums specified in the Facilities Agreement from the time or respective times of the same having been paid or incurred until payment thereof (as well as after as before judgement).

# 10 Representations and warranties

#### 10.1 Representations and warranties

Each Chargor represents and warrants to the Security Trustee as agent and security trustee for each of the Secured Parties that:

- 10.1.1 it is duly incorporated and validly existing under the laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation;
- 10.1.2 it has the power to grant this Deed and to perform its obligations hereunder;
- 10.1.3 it has taken all necessary corporate action to authorise the execution and delivery of this Deed and to authorise the performance of its obligations hereunder;
- 10.1.4 subject to the Legal Reservations and the Perfection Requirements, this Deed constitutes a legal, valid, binding and enforceable obligation of the relevant Chargor;

- 10.1.5 neither the granting of this Deed by a Chargor nor the performance of its obligations hereunder will contravene:
  - (a) any law or regulation applicable to it; or
  - (b) any agreement to which the relevant Chargor is a party or by which it is bound in any way which has or would be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect,

nor will it cause any limitation of any of the powers of a Chargor however imposed or the right or ability of the directors to exercise any such powers to be exceeded;

- 10.1.6 it has not granted or created, nor is there outstanding, any Security over any of the Charged Assets except any Permitted Security;
- 10.1.7 subject to the Legal Reservations and the Perfection Requirements, all authorisations required for the entry into, performance, validity and enforceability of this Deed by a Chargor have been obtained and are in full force and effect; and
- 10.1.8 subject to the Legal Reservations and the Perfection Requirements and to the terms of the Existing Security, this Deed creates those security interests it purports to create and is not liable to be avoided or otherwise set aside on its liquidation or administration or otherwise.

# 10.2 Repetition

The representations and warranties set out in Clause 10.1 (*Representations and warranties*) shall be given on the date of this Deed and shall be deemed to be repeated on each date on which the representations and warranties set out in clause 21 of the Facilities Agreement are deemed to be repeated by reference to the facts and circumstances then subsisting.

## 11 When Security becomes enforceable

The security created by this Deed will become immediately enforceable upon the occurrence of an Enforcement Event.

# 12 Enforcement of Security

# 12.1 Enforcement

After the security created by this Deed has become enforceable in accordance with Clause 11 (When security becomes enforceable), the Security Trustee may in its absolute discretion without prior notice to a Chargor enforce all or any part of the security created by this Deed and take possession of or dispose of all or any of the Charged Assets in any manner it sees fit.

# 12.2 Powers of Security Trustee

Any right, power or discretion conferred by this Deed or by law on a Receiver may after the security created by this Deed has become enforceable, to the extent permitted by law, be exercised by the Security Trustee in relation to any Charged Asset without first appointing a Receiver or notwithstanding the appointment of a Receiver.

# 12.3 Statutory Provisions

- 12.3.1 The rights, powers, privileges and immunities conferred on mortgagees or receivers by the LPA, the Insolvency Act, the Insolvency Rules 1986, the Insolvency (Scotland) Rules 1986 or by any other enactment now or at any time in force shall apply to the Security Trustee and any Receiver except in so far as they are expressly or impliedly excluded and where there is any ambiguity or conflict between powers conferred by that legislation and those contained in this Deed the terms of this Deed shall prevail.
- 12.3.2 No Chargor shall exercise or agree to exercise any of the powers of leasing or of accepting surrenders of leases conferred by sections 99 and 100 of the LPA or by common law or otherwise or grant or accept or agree to grant or accept any lease, tenancy or licence or share or agree to share possession or occupation of the Charged Assets but the Security Trustee shall be entitled to grant and make agreements for leases at a premium or otherwise and accept surrenders of leases and grant options on such terms as the Security Trustee shall consider expedient and without statutory or other restrictions.
- 12.3.3 For the purposes of Section 99 of the LPA, the expression Mortgagor will include any encumbrancer deriving title under the Chargor and Sub-section (18) of Section 99 of the LPA will not apply.
- 12.3.4 Section 93 of the LPA shall not apply to this Deed or to any sale made under it. The Security Trustee shall have the right after the security created by this Deed has become enforceable in accordance with Clause 11 (*When security becomes enforceable*) to consolidate all or any of the security created by or pursuant to this Deed with any other security in existence at any time.
- 12.3.5 The Secured Obligations shall be deemed to have become due and payable on the date of this Deed for the purposes of section 101 of the LPA and the power of sale and other powers conferred by section 101 of the LPA (as varied or extended by this Deed) and all other powers shall be deemed to arise immediately after execution of this Deed.
- 12.3.6 Section 103 of the LPA (restricting the exercise of the power of sale) shall not apply to this Deed.

# 12.4 Protection of third parties

- 12.4.1 No purchaser from, or other person dealing with, the Security Trustee or a Receiver shall be concerned to enquire whether any of the powers exercised or purported to be exercised has arisen or become exercisable, whether any of the Secured Obligations remains outstanding, whether the Security Trustee or a Receiver is authorised to act or as to the propriety or validity of the exercise or purported exercise of any power and a certificate in writing by an officer or agent of the Security Trustee or any Receiver that the power of sale or other disposal has arisen and is exercisable shall be conclusive evidence of that fact in favour of a purchaser of all or any of the Charged Assets.
- 12.4.2 The receipt of Security Trustee or a Receiver shall be an absolute discharge to a purchaser from, or other person dealing with, the Security Trustee or a Receiver and shall relieve that purchaser of any obligation to see to the application of any monies paid to or at the discretion of Security Trustee or a Receiver and in making any sale or disposal the Security Trustee or a Receiver may do so for such consideration, in such manner and on such terms (including payment by instalments) as it thinks fit.

#### 12.5 Protection of the Security Trustee and Receiver

Neither the Security Trustee nor any Receiver shall be liable to account to any Chargor as mortgagee in possession in respect of any Charged Asset or be liable to any Chargor in respect of any loss or damage which arises out of the exercise, the attempted or purported exercise or the failure to exercise any of their respective powers or for any other loss of any nature whatsoever.

# 12.6 Delegation

- 12.6.1 The Security Trustee and any Receiver may from time to time delegate by power of attorney or otherwise to any person or corporation any of the powers and discretions of the Security Trustee or the Receiver under this Deed whether arising by statute, the provisions hereof or otherwise upon such terms and for such periods of time as it may think fit and may determine any such delegation.
- 12.6.2 Neither the Security Trustee nor any Receiver will be liable to any Chargor for any loss or damage arising from any act, default, omission or misconduct of any such delegate, and references in this Deed to the Security Trustee or to any Receiver will where the context so admits include references to any delegates so appointed.

# 12.7 Prior charges

- 12.7.1 In the event of any action, proceeding or step being taken to exercise any powers or remedies conferred by any prior ranking security in case of exercise by the Security Trustee or any Receiver of any power of sale under this Charge the Security Trustee may redeem such prior security or procure the transfer thereof to itself.
- 12.7.2 The Security Trustee may settle and pass the accounts of the prior mortgagee, chargee or encumbrancer and any accounts so settled and passed will be conclusive and binding on any Chargor.
- 12.7.3 All principal monies, interest, costs, charges and expenses of and incidental to any redemption or transfer will be paid by the relevant Chargor to the Security Trustee on demand together with accrued interest thereon at the rate from time to time applicable to unpaid sums specified in the Facilities Agreement from the time or respective times of the same having been paid or incurred until payment thereof (as well as after as before judgement).

#### 13 Receivers and Administrators

# 13.1 Appointment and Removal

Without prejudice to the provisions of the Insolvency Act, at any time after having been requested to do so by a Chargor or after the security created by this Deed has become enforceable in accordance with Clause 11 (*When security becomes enforceable*), the Security Trustee may by instrument in writing (under seal, by deed or otherwise under hand), without prior notice to any Chargor:

- 13.1.1 (subject to section 72A of the Insolvency Act) appoint one or more persons to be a Receiver of the whole or any part of the Charged Assets;
- 13.1.2 remove (so far as it is lawfully able) any Receiver so appointed;
- 13.1.3 appoint another person(s) as an additional or replacement Receiver(s); and

13.1.4 appoint one or more persons to be an Administrator in accordance with paragraph 14 of Schedule B1 to the Insolvency Act 1986.

#### 13.2 Receiver as agent of the Chargor

A Receiver shall be the agent of a Chargor and, except as otherwise required by the Insolvency Act, the relevant Chargor shall be solely responsible for his acts and defaults and liable on any contract or engagements made or entered into or adopted by him.

#### 13.3 Remuneration of Receiver

The Security Trustee may fix the remuneration of any Receiver appointed by it and any maximum rate imposed by law (including Section 109(6) of the LPA) shall not apply. The amount of such remuneration shall be paid in accordance with the terms and conditions and in the manner agreed from time to time between the Security Trustee and the Receiver.

#### 13.4 Powers of Receiver

A Receiver shall have (and be entitled to exercise in such manner and on such terms as he may in his absolute discretion think fit) in relation to the Charged Assets over which he is appointed the following powers (as the same may be varied or extended by the provisions of this Deed):

- 13.4.1 all of the powers of an administrative receiver set out in Schedule 1 to the Insolvency Act (whether or not the Receiver is an administrative receiver) (or in Schedule 2 thereof in the event of the Chargor being a company registered in Scotland);
- 13.4.2 all of the powers conferred from time to time on receivers, mortgagors and mortgagees in possession by the LPA;
- 13.4.3 power to sell (whether by public auction or private contract or otherwise) all or any of the Charged Assets on any terms and for any consideration (including without limitation for deferred consideration or a consideration payable wholly or partly in instalments or consisting in whole or in part of shares or securities of any other company or of any other non-cash asset);
- 13.4.4 power to grant any lease or tenancy or right of or affecting the Charged Assets for any term or terms of years at any or no rent and with or without any premium and accept the surrender of any lease or tenancy or right and give a valid receipt for any premium payable on any such grant or surrender and to amend or vary any lease, licence agreement or other arrangement in any way relating to or affecting the Charged Assets;
- 13.4.5 power to grant options to sell, lease, licence or dispose of the Charged Assets;
- 13.4.6 power to enter on or otherwise take possession of the Charged Assets to repair, convert, manufacture, process, decorate, alter, renew, improve, add to or develop or to complete any development or building which may be unfinished and to settle, compound, compromise or submit to arbitration any accounts or claims arising out of the commencement, carrying on or completion of any such development or building;
- 13.4.7 power to redeem any mortgage, charge or other encumbrance on, over or affecting the Charged Assets or any part of it;

- 13.4.8 power to repair, renew or improve plant, machinery, implements, furniture, equipment and other effects of the Chargor in or on the Charged Assets;
- 13.4.9 power to settle or compromise or submit to arbitration any claim or claims on or against the Charged Assets or claim or dispute arising out of the Charged Assets;
- 13.4.10 power to disclaim, abandon or disregard all or any of the outstanding contracts of a Chargor and to allow time for payment by or to a Chargor of any debts either with or without security;
- 13.4.11 power to manage and carry on or concur in managing or carrying on upon the Charged Assets any type of trade or business and to enter and perform such contracts and arrangements and incur any obligations in relation thereto;
- 13.4.12 power to make or exercise an election pursuant to paragraphs 2 and 3 of Schedule 10 to the Value Added Tax Act 1994 in relation to the Charged Assets or exercise any option or right of election available to a Chargor or the Security Trustee or the Receiver that the supplies made in respect of any lease or tenancy of any part of the Charged Assets shall be supplies chargeable or taxable for value added tax purposes at the standard or other applicable rate provided always that neither the Security Trustee nor the Receiver shall be liable for any loss suffered by a Chargor as a result and to execute all documents, and perform such acts or things as a result and to execute all documents, and perform such acts or things as maybe necessary to permit any disposal of the Charged Assets to be zero-rated for the purposes of value added tax;
- 13.4.13 power to exercise all voting and other rights attaching to stocks, shares and other securities comprising or comprised within the Charged Assets;
- 13.4.14 power to exercise in relation to any Charged Asset all the powers, authorities and things which he would be capable of exercising if he were the absolute beneficial owner of that Charged Asset; and
- 13.4.15 power to do all things which, in the opinion of the Receiver, are incidental to any of the powers, functions, authorities or discretions conferred or vested in the Receiver pursuant to this Deed or upon receivers by statute or law generally (including the bringing or defending of proceedings in the name of, or on behalf of, a Chargor; the preservation, improvement, collection and/or realisation of Charged Assets; and the execution of documents in the name of a Chargor (whether under hand, or by way of deed or by utilisation of the company seal of a Chargor).

#### 13.5 Discretions

Any liberty or power which may be exercised or any determination which may be made under this Deed by the Security Trustee or any Receiver may be exercised or made in its absolute and unfettered discretion without any obligation to give reasons.

# 13.6 Powers may be restricted

The powers granted to a Receiver pursuant to this Deed may be restricted by the instrument (signed by the Security Trustee) appointing him but they shall not be restricted by any winding-up or dissolution of a Chargor.

#### 13.7 Discretions

Any liberty or power which may be exercised or any determination which may be made under this Deed by the Security Trustee or any Receiver may be exercised or made in its absolute and unfettered discretion without any obligation to give reasons.

#### 13.8 Actions of any Administrators

Save as provided for in statute or otherwise agreed in writing by that Secured Party, no Secured Party shall have any liability for the acts or omissions of an Administrator.

#### 14 Set off

A Finance Party may set-off any matured obligation due from a Chargor under the Finance Documents (to the extent beneficially owned by that Finance Party) against any matured obligation owed by that Finance Party to the Chargor, regardless of the place of payment, booking branch or currency of either obligation. If the obligations are in different currencies, the Finance Party may convert either obligation at a market rate of exchange in its usual course of business for the purpose of the set-off.

# 15 Expenses and indemnity

# 15.1 Expenses

Any Chargor shall pay to the Security Trustee and each Receiver, attorney or delegate duly appointed by the Security Trustee under this Deed the amount of all costs and expenses (including legal fees and together with any applicable value added tax):

- 15.1.1 reasonably incurred by it in connection with the preparation, negotiation and execution of this Deed;
- 15.1.2 reasonably incurred by it in connection with the perfection of any security created or purported to be created pursuant to this Deed; and
- 15.1.3 for the enforcement and preservation of its rights under this Deed.

# 15.2 Indemnity

Any Chargor shall indemnify the Security Trustee and each Receiver from and against all losses, costs, expenses, claims, demands and liabilities whether in contract, delict, tort or otherwise (together with any applicable value added tax) incurred by the Security Trustee or that Receiver or by any employee, agent or delegate of the Security Trustee or any Receiver in connection with anything done or omitted under this Deed or any other document relating to it, or in the exercise or attempted or purported exercise of the powers contained in this Deed or occasioned by any breach by a Chargor of any of its undertakings or other obligations to the Security Trustee, or in consequence of any payment in respect of the Secured Obligations (whether made by the Chargor or a third person) being declared void or impeached for any reason. The Security Trustee and any Receiver may retain and pay all sums in respect of which it is indemnified out of any monies received by it under the powers conferred by this Deed.

# 16 Release of security

#### 16.1 Release of security

When the Secured Obligations have been irrevocably paid or discharged in full to the satisfaction of the Security Trustee and no Secured Party has any further obligation to provide credit facilities or other accommodation to any Obligor or, if the Security Trustee so agrees, at any other time, the Security Trustee shall, subject to the provisions of Clause 17 (*Avoidance of Payments*), at the request and cost of any Chargor, execute such documents as may be required to release this Deed and any other security created over the Charged Assets or any of them by this Deed and, subject to the Existing Security, re-assign all rights, title and interest in the Insurance Policies and Assigned Documents to the relevant Chargor.

# 16.2 Entitlement to retain security

If any payment or discharge of the Secured Obligations is, in the reasonable opinion of the Security Trustee, liable to be avoided or invalidated under any enactment relating to bankruptcy or insolvency, the Security Trustee may refuse to grant any release of the security created by this Deed for such further period as the risk of such avoidance or invalidity continues.

# 17 Avoidance of Payments

No assurance, security or payment which may be avoided or adjusted under the law, including under any statute relating to bankruptcy or insolvency and no release, settlement or discharge given or made by the Security Trustee on the faith of any such assurance, security or payment, shall prejudice or affect the right of the Security Trustee to recover the Secured Obligations from a Chargor (including any monies which any Finance Party may be compelled to pay or refund under the provisions of the Insolvency Act and any costs payable by it pursuant to or otherwise incurred in connection therewith) or to appoint a Receiver and enforce the security created by this Deed to the full extent of the Secured Obligations.

#### 18 Cumulative remedies and waivers

The rights of the Security Trustee and the Receiver may be exercised as often as necessary, are cumulative and are in addition to its respective rights under general law and may be waived only in writing and specifically. Delay in the exercise or non-exercise of any right shall not be a waiver of that right.

#### 19 Severability

If any of the provisions of this Deed is or becomes invalid, illegal or unenforceable that shall not affect the validity, legality and enforceability of any other provision in this Deed.

#### 20 Evidence and calculations

Any certificate or determination by the Security Trustee as to the amount of the Secured Obligations shall, in the absence of manifest error, be conclusive and binding on a Chargor for all purposes of this Deed.

# 21 Application of Proceeds

#### 21.1 Application of proceeds

Any moneys received by the Security Trustee or any Receiver after the security created by this Deed has become enforceable in accordance with Clause 11 (*When security becomes enforceable*) shall be applied in accordance with the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement.

#### 21.2 Other claims

The provisions of Clause 21.1 (*Application of Proceeds*) are subject to the payment of any claims having priority over the security created by this Deed. This Clause does not prejudice the right of any Finance Party to recover any shortfall from a Chargor.

#### 22 New Accounts

#### 22.1 New Accounts

If the Security Trustee at any time becomes aware of any subsequent security or other like interest, matter, event or transaction affecting any Charged Asset, the Security Trustee may open a new account or accounts for the relevant Chargor in its books.

#### 22.2 Ruling off

If the Security Trustee does not open any such new account then, unless it gives express written notice to the relevant Chargor to the contrary, the Security Trustee will be treated as if it had in fact opened such account or accounts at the time when it became so aware and as from that time all payments by or on behalf of the Chargor to the Security Trustee will be credited or treated as having been credited to a new account of the Chargor and not as having been applied in reduction of the Secured Obligations then outstanding.

# 23 Suspense Accounts

All monies received, recovered or realised by the Security Trustee under this Deed (including the proceeds of any conversion of currency) may in the discretion of the Security Trustee be credited to any interest bearing suspense or impersonal account maintained with any bank, building society or financial institution as it considers appropriate and may be held in such account for so long as the Security Trustee may think fit pending their application from time to time (as the Security Trustee is entitled to do in its discretion) in or towards the discharge of any of the Secured Obligations and save as provided herein no party will be entitled to withdraw any amount at any time standing to the credit of any suspense or impersonal account referred to above.

# 24 Power of Attorney

# 24.1 Appointment and powers

By way of security for the obligations of the Chargors under this Deed, each Chargor irrevocably appoints the Security Trustee and every Receiver to be its attorney on its behalf or in its name or otherwise to execute and do all such assurances, acts and things which the Chargor is required to do under this Deed and which it has failed to do and generally in its name and on its behalf to exercise all or any of the powers, conferred by or pursuant to this

Deed or by statute on the Security Trustee or any Receiver and to sign, execute, seal and deliver and otherwise perfect any deed, assurance, agreement, instrument or act which it or he may reasonably deem proper in or for the purpose of exercising any such powers, authorities and discretions.

#### 24.2 Ratification

Each Chargor ratifies and confirms whatever any such attorney mentioned in Clause 24.1 (*Appointment and powers*) shall do or purport to do in the exercise or purported exercise of all or any of the powers, authorities and discretions referred to in such Clause.

#### 25 Transfers

# 25.1 Transfer by Chargor

No Chargor may assign or otherwise transfer its rights and obligations under this Deed.

# 25.2 Transfer by Security Trustee

The Security Trustee may (without prejudice to its right to appoint any joint trustee) assign and transfer all or any of its rights and obligations under this Deed to any person appointed as its successor as Security Trustee (or any joint trustee). The Security Trustee shall be entitled to disclose such information concerning the Chargor and this Deed as the Security Trustee considers appropriate to any actual or proposed direct or indirect successor or to any person to whom information may be required to be disclosed by any applicable law.

# 26 Notices

Any communication to be made under or in connection with this Deed shall be made in accordance with Clause 34 of the Facilities Agreement.

# 27 Land Registry

# 27.1 Request to the Land Registry

Where the whole or any part of the Real Property is registered under the Land Registration Act 1925 the relevant Chargor hereby applies to the Chief Land Registrar for registration against the registered title of the following restriction:

No disposition of the registered estate by the proprietor of the registered estate is to be registered without a written consent signed by the proprietor for the time being of the charge dated • in favour of Bank of Scotland plc referred to in the charges register or, their conveyancers.

# 27.2 Further advances

If any Finance Party is obliged to make further advances under the Finance Documents, that obligation is deemed to be incorporated in this Deed and the Chargor applies to the Chief Land Registrar for the registration against the registered title of such of the Assets (if any) as is registered under the Land Registration Act 1925 of a note that the Security Trustee is under an obligation to make further advances to the Chargor.

#### 28 Third Parties

Unless expressly provided to the contrary in this Deed, a person who is not a party to this Deed or a Finance Party may not enforce any of its terms under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999.

# 29 Perpetuity Period

The perpetuity period for the trusts in this Deed is 125 years.

#### 30 Financial Collateral

# 30.1 Right to appropriate

To the extent that the Charged Assets constitute financial collateral and this Deed and the obligations of the Chargor constitute a security financial collateral arrangement (in each case for the purpose of and as defined in the Financial Collateral Arrangements (No. 2) Regulations 2003 (SI 2003 No. 3226) (the **Regulations**)) the Security Trustee shall have the right after the security created by this Deed has become enforceable to appropriate all or any part of that financial collateral in or towards the satisfaction of the Secured Obligations.

#### 30.2 Value of financial collateral

For the purpose of Clause 30.1 (*Right to appropriate*), the value of the financial collateral appropriated shall be such amount as the Security Trustee reasonably determines having taken into account advice obtained by it from an independent investment or accountancy firm of national standing selected by it and each Chargor agrees that the method of valuation provided for in this Deed shall constitute a commercially reasonable method of valuation for the purposes of the Regulations.

# 31 Stamp Duty

Each Chargor shall pay all stamp duties and other similar taxes or duties payable on or arising out of or in consequence of:

- 31.1 the creation of the security constituted by this Deed; and
- 31.2 the execution and delivery of this Deed and any documents executed pursuant hereto.

#### 32 Counterparts

This Deed may be executed in any number of counterparts and all of those counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument.

# 33 Governing law and jurisdiction

# 33.1 Governing law

This Deed shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of England.

#### 33.2 Jurisdiction

- 33.2.1 The courts of England have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute arising out of or in connection with this Deed (including a dispute regarding the existence, validity or termination of this Deed) (a **Dispute**).
- 33.2.2 The parties agree that the courts of England are the most appropriate and convenient courts to settle Disputes and accordingly no party will argue to the contrary.
- 33.2.3 This Clause 33.2 (*Jurisdiction*) is for the benefit of the Finance Parties only. As a result, no Finance Party shall be prevented from taking proceedings relating to a Dispute in any other courts with jurisdiction. To the extent allowed by law, the Finance Parties may take concurrent proceedings in any number of jurisdictions.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF this Deed has been executed as a deed on the date stated at the beginning of this Deed.

# Schedule 1 - The Chargors

Company Name	Registered Office	Country of Incorporation	Registered Number
Macdonald Hotels Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC247423
Macdonald Hotels Investments Limited (formerly Macdonald Hotels and Resorts Limited)	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC125204
Ledge 563 Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC213290
Callers-Linden Holdings Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	03083842
Macdonald Hotels (Management) Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC141208
Intra Inns Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	00921405
Leisure Resorts Management Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC127664
Macdonald Resorts Limited	1 Exchange Crescent Conference Square Edinburgh EH3 8UL	Scotland	SC019593
Macdonald Resorts (La Ermita) Limited	1 Exchange Crescent Conference Square Edinburgh EH3 8UL	Scotland	SC187439
Macdonald Loch Rannoch Limited (formerly The Forest Hills Hotel (Loch Ard Aberfoyle) Limited)	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	00858805
Leila Playa No.4 Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	01981477

Company Name	Registered Office	Country of Incorporation	Registered Number
Macdonald Dona Lola No.1 Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	02099183
Craxton Wood Developments Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	00936032
Inchyra Services Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC078977
Inchyra Grange Hotel Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC060447
Macdonald Hotels (Manchester) Ltd	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC268023
Macdonald Botley Park Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05903092
Macdonald Alveston Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948390
Macdonald Berystede Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948377
Macdonald Blossoms Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948437
Macdonald Compleat Angler Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948433
MH Apartments Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948330
Macdonald Inchyra Grange Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948399
Macdonald Crutherland Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948367

Company Name	Registered Office	Country of Incorporation	Registered Number
Macdonald Bear Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948334
Bobsleigh Inn Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948480
Macdonald Kilhey Court Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948311
Lymm Hotel Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948307
Macdonald Tickled Trout Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948291
Macdonald Leeming House Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948329
Macdonald Ansty Hall Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948384
Macdonald Frimley Hall Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05948458
Macdonald Houstoun House Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	05960340
Macdonald Holyrood Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	06030293
Holyrood Hotels Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC179571
Cardrona Hotel, Golf & Country Club Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC187420
Macdonald Aviemore Highland Resort Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC360380

Company Name	Registered Office	Country of Incorporation	Registered Number
Macdonald Hotels Aviemore Development Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC359386
Hill Valley Hotel Golf & Country Club Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	04934492
Macdonald Forest Hills (Aberfoyle) Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC308947
Macdonald Portland Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC383972
Pittodrie Group Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC138396
MDH 123 Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC115181
Timeshare Options Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC367665
Macdonald Resort Ownership Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC383976
Macdonald Resorts (Vale d'Oliveiras) Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC426388
Macdonald Hotels (Solberge) Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC447417
Thainstone House Hotel Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC131433

Company Name	Registered Office	Country of Incorporation	Registered Number
Macdonald Burlington Limited (formerly Forest Hills Limited)	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC572852
Macdonald Lochanhully Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC572866
Macdonald Whiteside Limited (formerly Macdonald Loch Rannoch Limited)	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC572862
Macdonald Windsor Limited (formerly Macdonald Dalfaber Limited)	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC572859
Macdonald Plas Talgarth Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC572868
Egerton House Developments Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC574040
Macdonald Hotels Developments Limited	Whiteside House Whiteside Industrial Estate Bathgate, West Lothian EH48 2RX	Scotland	SC471026
Botley Park Golf Club Limited	Level 13 Broadgate Tower 20 Primrose Street London EC2A 2EW	England	08574700

# Schedule 2 - Mortgaged Property

Not applicable.

## Schedule 3 - Shares

Registered owner	Company in which	Registered	Class and	Number of
	shares held	No.	nominal value of	shares
			shares	
Macdonald Hotels	Callers-Linden	03083842	Ordinary Shares of	500,298
(Management)	Holdings Limited		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Intra Inns Limited	00921405	Ordinary Shares of	1,000
(Management)			£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald Loch	00858805	Ordinary shares of	10,000
(Management)	Rannoch Limited		£0.01 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald Loch	00858805	Deferred ordinary	1,000,000
(Management)	Rannoch Limited		shares of £1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Resorts	Leila Playa No.4	01981477	Ordinary shares of	2
Limited (SC019593)	Limited		£1 each	
Macdonald Resorts	Macdonald Dona	02099183	Ordinary shares of	2
Limited (SC019593)	Lola No.1 Limited		£1 each	
Macdonald Hotels	Craxton Wood	00936032	Ordinary shares of	100
(Management)	Developments		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)	Limited			
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald Botley	05903092	Ordinary shares of	12,508,251
(Management)	Park Limited		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				

Registered owner	Company in which	Registered	Class and	Number of
	shares held	No.	nominal value of	shares
			shares	
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald	05948390	Ordinary shares of	1
(Management)	Alveston Limited		£1 each	
Limited				
(SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald	05948377	Ordinary abares of	33,135,081
		05946377	Ordinary shares of	33,135,061
(Management)	Berystede Limited		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald	05948437	Ordinary shares of	1
(Management)	Blossoms Limited		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald	05948433	Ordinary shares of	1
(Management)	Compleat Angler		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)	Limited			
Macdonald Hotels	MH Apartments	05948330	Ordinary shares of	2
Limited (SC247423)	Limited		£1 each	
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald Inchyra	05948399	Ordinary shares of	13,663,132
Limited (SC247423)	Grange Limited		£1 each	
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald	05948367	Ordinary shares of	1
(Management)	Crutherland Limited		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald Bear	05948334	Ordinary shares of	1
(Management)	Limited		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Bobsleigh Inn	05948480	Ordinary shares of	1
Limited (SC247423)	Limited		£1 each	

Registered owner	Company in which	Registered	Class and	Number of
	shares held	No.	nominal value of	shares
			shares	
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald Kilhey	05948311	Ordinary shares of	1
(Management)	Court Limited		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Lymm Hotel Limited	05948307	Ordinary shares of	1
Limited (SC247423)			£1 each	
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald Tickled	05948291	Ordinary shares of	1
(Management)	Trout Limited		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald	05948329	Ordinary shares of	1
(Management)	Leeming House		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)	Limited			
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald Ansty	05948384	Ordinary shares of	1
(Management)	Hall Limited		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald Frimley	05948458	Ordinary shares of	24,327,295
(Management)	Hall Limited		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald	05960340	Ordinary shares of	1
(Management)	Houstoun House		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)	Limited			
Macdonald Hotels	Macdonald	06030293	Ordinary shares of	1
(Management)	Holyrood Limited		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)				
Macdonald Hotels	Hill Valley Hotel	04934492	Ordinary shares of	101
(Management)	Golf & Country Club		£1 each	
Limited (SC141208)	Limited			

Registered owner	Company in which	Registered	Class and	Number of
	shares held	No.	nominal value of	shares
			shares	
Macdonald Hotels	Botley Park Golf	08574700	Ordinary shares of	1
Limited (SC247423)	Club Limited		£1 each	

# Schedule 4 – Assigned Documents

Not applicable.

Part 1 - Noti	ce of a	ssignment of Assigned Documents
То:	[	1
Date:	I	]
Dear Sirs,		
to ● (the <b>Secur</b> Assigned Document	ity Trus <i>ment</i> ] da	t, by a Debenture dated ● (the <b>Debenture</b> ), we charged by way of assignment stee) all our right, interests and benefits in, to and under [the [describe ated ● between ● relating to ● (including all monies payable thereunder and ms and judgments for breach of covenant) (the <b>Assigned Document</b> ).
Trustee is unde	r no obli	perform all our obligations under the Assigned Document and the Security igation of any kind whatsoever under the Assigned Document nor under any ne event of any failure by us to perform our obligations under the Assigned
Document to ou	ır accou	and authorise you to pay all payments under or arising under the Assigned nt called ● account number ● sort code ●. It is very important that you make tents for all sums payable by you under the Assigned Document to be paid to
	_	its, interests and benefits whatsoever accruing to or for the benefit of ourselves ned Document are exercisable by and belong to the Security Trustee.
This letter is go	verned b	by and will be construed in accordance with the laws of England.
•		rm your agreement to the above by sending the enclosed acknowledgement to the a copy to ourselves.
Yours faithfully		
For and on beh	al <b>f</b> of	

]

I

as Security Trustee

To:

### Acknowledgement of assignment of Assigned Documents

]

Date: ●
Dear Sirs
We confirm receipt from ● (the <b>Chargor</b> ) of a notice dated ● of a charge by way of assignment upon the terms of a Debenture dated ● (the <b>Debenture</b> ) to ● (the <b>Security Trustee</b> ) of all the Chargor's right, interest and benefit in, to and under the Assigned Document (as specified in that notice) to which we are a party.
We confirm that we have not received notice of any assignment or charge of or over any of the rights, interests and benefits specified in such notice and will make all payments to the account specified in that notice.
We acknowledge that the Chargor will remain liable to perform all its obligations under the Assigned Document and the Security Trustee is under no obligation of any kind whatsoever under the Assigned Document nor under any liability whatsoever in the event of any failure by the Chargor to perform our obligations under the Assigned Document; and
We confirm that we have made all necessary arrangements for all future payments payable under such Assigned Document to be made into the account specified in the notice.
This letter is governed by and will be construed in accordance with the laws of England.
Yours faithfully
[ ]

## Schedule 5- Insurance Policies

Policyholder	Insurer	Policy Number	Expiry Date	
Macdonald Hotels	AIG / NFUM	0042706360/	30 <sup>th</sup> March 2021	
Limited	AIG / INFUIVI	080X7572602	30" Warch 2021	
Macdonald Aviemore	AIG / NFUM	0042706369 /	30 <sup>th</sup> March 2021	
Highland Resorts Limited	AIG / INFOIVI	080X7572679	50" Watch 2021	
Cardrona Hotel Golf &	AIG / NFUM	0042706363 /	30 <sup>th</sup> March 2021	
Country Club Limited	7113 7 141 0111	080X7572674	00 Maion 2021	
Macdonald Resorts Ltd,		0042706368 /		
Care of Spey Valley Golf Course	AIG / NFUM	080X7572689	30 <sup>th</sup> March 2021	
Macdonald Hotels		0042706365 /		
(Manchester) Ltd.	AIG / NFUM	080X7572684	30 <sup>th</sup> March 2021	
Macdonald Resorts	AIG / NFUM	0042706361 /	30 <sup>th</sup> March 2021	
Limited		080X7572665	30" March 2021	
Macdonald Resorts	AIG / NFUM	0042706362 /	30 <sup>th</sup> March 2021	
Limited	AIG / NI OIVI	080X7572671	30 March 2021	
Hill Valley Hotel, Golf and	AIG / NFUM	0042706366 /	30th March 2021	
Country Club Limited	7113 7 141 5111	080X7572688	Naisii 2021	
Dantal Hatal Calf and		0042706367 /		
Portal Hotel, Golf and Country Club Ltd	AIG / NFUM	080X7572687	30 <sup>th</sup> March 2021	
Macdonald Hotels Limited and/or Subsidiary and/or Associated Companies	Aon Underwriting Managers on behalf of Lloyd's Syndicates	P20TERUKT01107	30 <sup>th</sup> March 2021	

### Part 1 - Notice of assignment of Insurance Policies

To:		[ insert name and address of insurance company]
Date:		[ ]
Dear S	irs,	
1		er to the [ ] [specify the relevant insurance policy] dated [ ] between you (the <b>Policy</b> ).
2	We no	ify you that:
	(a)	under a debenture dated [ ] between, among others, us and Bank of Scotland plc (the <b>Security Trustee</b> ) we have assigned to the Security Trustee all our right, title and interest in and to, and all benefits accruing under, the Policy as security for certain obligations owed to the Security Trustee;
	(b)	we may not agree to amend or terminate the Policy without the prior written consent of the Security Trustee;
	(c)	until you receive written notice to the contrary from the Security Trustee, you may continue to deal with us in relation to the Policy and credit all moneys to which we are entitled under the Policy as we may specify. After receipt of such written notice from the Security Trustee, we will cease to have any right to deal with you in relation to the Policy and from that time you should deal only with the Security Trustee; and
	(d)	you are authorised to disclose information relating to the Policy to the Security Trustee on request.
3	We red	uest that you:
	(a)	after receipt of written notice in accordance with paragraph 2(b), ensure that all moneys to which we are entitled under the Policy are credited to the account of the Security Trustee specified in that notice (and are not paid to us);
	(b)	note on the Policy the Security Trustee's security interest under the Debenture; and
	(c)	give the Security Trustee not less than 30 day's written notice of your terminating the Policy or allowing the Policy to lapse.
4		sign and return the enclosed copy of this notice to the Security Trustee (with a copy to confirm that you:
	(a)	agree to the terms of this notice and to act in accordance with its provisions;
	(b)	have not received notice that we have assigned our rights under the Policy to a third party or created any other interest (whether by way of security or otherwise) in the Policy in favour of a third party; and
	(c)	have not claimed or exercised, nor do you have any outstanding right to claim or

exercise against us, any right of set-off, counter-claim or other right relating to the

Policy.

5	The provisions of this notice are governed by English law.
Yours fa	ithfully
for and	on behalf of
[Chargo	rŢ
Copy to	Security Trustee
[On ack	nowledgement copy]
To:	Bank of Scotland plc
Copy to	[insert name and address of Borrower] (on behalf of all the Chargors)
We ack	nowledge receipt of the above notice and confirm the matters set out in paragraph 4.
for and	on behalf of
[insert I	name of insurance company]
Date:	

#### **EXECUTION PAGE**

#### Chargors

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Hotels Limited** acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Hotels Investments Limited** acting by:

	. Director
Gordon Fraser	. Print Name
in the presence of:	
	. Witness Signature
Rhoda MacLennan	. Witness name
16 Charlotte Square	e, Edinburgh EH2 4DF .Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed
for and on behalf of
Ledge 563 Limited
acting by:
Director
Gordon Fraser Print Name
in the presence of:
Witness Signature
Rhoda MacLennan Witness name
16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF
EXECUTED and delivered as a deed
for and on behalf of Callers-Linden Hotels Limited
acting by:
acting by:
Director
Gordon Fraser Print Name
in the presence of:
Witness Signature
Rhoda MacLennan Witness name
16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Hotels (Management) Limited** acting by:

	Director
Gordon Fras	er Print Name
in the presence of:	Witness Signature
Rhoda Macl	_ennan Witness name
	te Square, Edinburgh EH2 4D Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Intra Inns Limited** acting by:

Gordon Fraser Print Name
in the presence of:

..... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a	a deed
for and on behalf of	
Leisure Resorts Managemen	t Limited
acting by:	
	Director
Gordon Fraser	Print Name
in the presence of:	
	Witness Signature
Rhoda MacLennan	Witness name
16 Charlotte Squa	re, Edinburgh EH2 4DI Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Resorts Limited acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Resorts (La Ermita) Limited acting by: ..... Director Gordon Fraser ..... Print Name in the presence of: .... Witness Signature Rhoda MacLennan Witness name 16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Loch Rannoch Limited** acting by: ..... Director Gordon Fraser ..... Print Name in the presence of: ...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan

.....

...... Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Dona Lola No. 1 Limited** acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

\_\_\_\_\_\_

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed
for and on behalf of
Craxton Wood Developments Limited
acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF
Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Inchyra Services Limited** acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

..... Witness name

.....Áddress

.....

SY/SUMK/104563.05316/65103704.4

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Inchyra Grange Hotel Limited** acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF
Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Hotels (Manchester) Limited acting by:

..... Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Botley Park Limited acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Alveston Limited acting by:

...... Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Berystede Limited** acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Blossoms Limited** acting by:

...... Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

\_\_\_\_\_\_

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Compleat Angler Limited acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of MH Apartments Limited acting by:

..... Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square Acties urgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Inchyra Grange Limited** acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF
Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Crutherland Limited** acting by:

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

......Áddress

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Bear Limited acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

..... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Bobsleigh Inn Limited** 

acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed

for and on behalf of

Macdonald Kilhey Court Limited
acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Lymm Hotel Limited** acting by:

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

-----

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Tickled Trout Limited acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF
Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Leeming House Limited** acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Ansty Hall Limited acting by:

Gordon Fraser Print Name
in the presence of:

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF
Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of

Macdonald Frimley Hall Limited acting by:

......Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed

for and on behalf of

Macdonald Houston House Limited

acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Holyrood Limited** acting by:

....Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

....... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

-----

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Holyrood Hotels Limited** acting by:

Gordon Fraser Print Name
in the presence of:

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

...... Witness Signature

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

.....

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Cardrona Hotel, Golf & Country Club Limited acting by:

......... Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Aviemore Highland Resort Limited acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edipburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Hotels Aviemore Development Limited acting by:

Gordon Fraser Print Nor

Print Name

in the presence of:

..... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Andrews EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Hill Valley Hotel Golf & Country Club Limited acting by:

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Forest Hills (Aberfoyle) Limited acting by:

...... Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

-----

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Portland Limited** acting by: ..... Director Gordon Fraser Print Name in the presence of: ..... Witness Signature Rhoda MacLennan Witness name 16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Pittodrie Group Limited acting by:

..... Director

Gordon Fraser

..... Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

.....

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

SY/SUMK/104563.05316/65103704.4

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of MDH 123 Limited acting by:

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Timeshare Options Limited acting by:

........ Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF
Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of

Macdonald Resort Ownership Limited acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Resorts (Vale d'Oliveiras) Limited acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

..... Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Hotels (Solberge) Limited** acting by:

..... Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Thainstone House Hotel Limited** acting by:

..... Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

SY/SUMK/104563.05316/65103704.4

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of

Macdonald Burlington Limited acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Lochanhully Limited** acting by:

Cordon Fraser

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

...... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

SY/SUMK/104563.05316/65103704.4

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of

Macdonald Whiteside Limited acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name in the presence of:

Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF Address

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Macdonald Windsor Limited** acting by:

.....Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

....... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed
for and on behalf of
Macdonald Plas Talgarth Limited
acting by:
Director
Gordon Fraser Print Name
in the presence of:
Witness Signature
Rhoda MacLennan Witness name
16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF
***************************************

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of **Egerton House Developments Limited** acting by:

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Macdonald Hotels Developments Limited acting by:

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

EXECUTED and delivered as a deed for and on behalf of Botley Park Golf Club Limited acting by:

Director

Gordon Fraser Print Name

in the presence of:

..... Witness Signature

Rhoda MacLennan Witness name

16 Charlotte Square, Edinburgh EH2 4DF

### **Security Trustee**

EXECUTED AS A DEED by **Bank of Scotland plc** as Security Trustee by

...Authorised Signatory

STEPHEN CLAY Print Name

in the presence of this witness:

.....Witness

SAFA CHZUDITURY Full Name

DENTONS UK \$ Address

MIDDLE EAST UP LONDOW, ONE FLEETPLACE, ECHM 7WS